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70 MINUTES OF EXTRAORDINARY COUNCIL AND THE COUNCIL HELD ON 27TH SEPTEMBER 2012
It was moved by the Mayor,

Seconded by Councillor Beal, and

RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meetings of the Extraordinary Council and the Council held on the 27th September 2012, having been printed and a copy sent to each Member of the Council, be taken as read and signed by the Mayor.

71 MEMBERS’ INTERESTS 
The Mayor reminded Members of the need to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests or other interests which they might have in relation to the items to be considered at the Council meeting.

72 MAYOR’S OR CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
(A) 
The Mayor welcomed the Council’s new Chief Executive, Merran McRae and wished her a long and happy relationship with the Council. 
(B) 
The Leader, Councillor T Swift, announced that Councillor Ann Martin had been nominated by the Labour Group as the Mayor Elect for the 2013/2014 Municipal Year.  The Council congratulated Councillor Martin on her nomination.

(C)
The Mayor announced that former Councillor Ed Waller had passed away and gave thanks for the service he had provided to the Council and the community of Calderdale.
(D)
The Mayor announced that this would be the last Council Meeting that Mr Michael Peel of the Halifax Courier would be attending before his retirement after 39 years of service.  The Council extended best wishes to Mr Peel for a long, happy and fruitful retirement.  
73 PETITIONS PRESENTED BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL
(A)
Councillor Battye presented a petition she had received from the local Mosque on behalf of the Muslims of Halifax seeking support in condemning the film “Innocence of Muslims” which had been screened in the United States of America. 

The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.

(B)
Councillor Benton presented a petition on behalf of the residents of the Whinney Hill Park area of Brighouse about speeding vehicles on Whinney Hill Park Estate and seeking the introduction of road safety measures.

The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.
(C)
Councillor Thompson presented two petitions on behalf of the residents of the Skircoat area of Halifax and All Saints Church objecting to the proposals contained in the Skircoat Parking Review.   

The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.
74 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC UNDER COUNCIL RULE 12

(A) 
Peter Keal asked Councillor T Swift, Leader, about the reference in the Halifax Town Centre Strategy agreed by Cabinet on 18th June 2012, to the disposal of Horton House, Halifax, which was used as the Adult Training Centre. 
Councillor T Swift replied that as Mr Keal indicated, Cabinet on 18th June 2012 had set out a Town Centre Office Strategy (TCOS) which proposed to relocate a number of Council Services to other properties within the Council’s existing property estate. This would ensure that services were based in the right location and operate from properties that were more suitable and cost effective, generating net savings of £7.5m over 20 years. It was important to understand the context for this:-

Firstly, the Council faced huge financial pressures, having already identified savings of some £40m since 2010 but needing to find an equivalent amount over the next four years.

Secondly, the Council currently operated from over 350 buildings. It cost more than £10m a year simply to run these buildings. Many of these were in a very poor state of repair, with more than £5m maintenance needed just to deal with urgent works.

Over the next few weeks, we would be making sure we understand fully the requirements of the Adult Learning service and its users before making a final decision about relocating.
There was no funding allocated to the new Central Library from any capital receipt generated from the potential disposal of Horton House.
The optimum month for any relocation of Adult Learning from Horton House was August 2013. Whatever options were identified, Calderdale Adult Learning Managers would consult with learners in the Spring and Summer terms 2013, and I would be happy to meet with users as part of that process. This would allow effective planning for the start of the new academic year in September 2013.

(B) 
Diana Miller asked Councillor B Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment about the consultation on the Skircoat Parking Review and whether the process would be restarted to ensure that all local people had the opportunity to influence local decision making. 
Councillor B Collins responded that in developing Skircoat’s Parking Review, the local community and general public would have had six opportunities to comment on and influence its direction before the strategy was implemented on site.

Officers had already attended two Ward Forums, conducted an extensive letter survey of 64 streets and provided the results of that survey in a comprehensive follow up communication. In addition a public ‘drop in’ forum was being held on 29 November where residents’ could discuss the project with officers and senior managers. Furthermore, a period for public objection was contained within the formal Traffic Regulation Order (TRO) process – it was important to note that this was the only statutory consultation that the Local Highway Authority must carry out.

We were aware of issues surrounding delivery of the November survey result letter, which generated comment about non receipt particularly from residents in Godfrey Road and Dudwell Lane. This was pursued with the private delivery company PDC who had since taken measures to apologise and ensure residents received the Council’s letter. 

PDC had advised the Council that they carried out a resident telephone survey to assess the extent of the problem and followed this up with a door step approach to apologise in person and provide the letter if undelivered. In addition they had now sent their own letter to residents apologising for the service deficiency and again offering to send the Council letter to those who had not received it. Council Officers had also sent out copies of the letter to residents who had been in touch with them, so every effort had been made to ensure that it had been delivered to those who were originally missed.  

It was understood that some residents failed to receive the original January survey letter (PDC again delivered) which had only come to light now. Given that the problems with November’s letter were soon fed back to Officers, the lack of local comment in January indicated that instances of any non-delivery were limited. Statistically, 29 households from Godfrey Road responded to the survey along with 47 from Dudwell Lane (the delivery streets in question). Overall 677 households responded to the survey directly whilst over 50 personal emails / letters or phone calls were also received. 

The level of response overall and the diversity of comment received without question provided an indicative view from the community about the Parking Review, so the survey had fulfilled its aims. Also, given that over 80% of respondents supported the parking strategy in principal it was unlikely that the level of additional negative comment would affect the overall position by a significant margin. Further, 69% supported the suggested measures in their street.

As the Parking Review was still in its voluntary public consultation stage those who missed the opportunity to comment during January could still do so now. Officers had been listening to residents and all feedback had been considered with changes to the proposals made as appropriate to ensure a deliverable strategy. 

It was noted that the primary issue at Mrs Miller’s address in Dudwell Lane had been resolved by retaining resident permit parking only adjacent to this block of terraced housing rather than shared pay and display / permit bays. A concern by All Saints Church had also been addressed by allowing two-hour free parking bays adjacent to be relaxed to four hours at weekends when Church activity was greater. These were examples of changes to the proposals brought about as a result of local comment, and demonstrated a commitment to delivering a workable proposal prior to commencement of the formal TRO procedure.

The Church and School were not statutory consultees as suggested, but were consulted and responded to the letters of January and November. They were aware of the proposals, and their comments would be considered with others received. They had not received separate correspondence relating to permits as they were non-residential properties.
In summary, the Council was engaging with the community in balancing the many parking issues in this area. There had been a problem with mail delivery caused by a third party, but this was largely resolved and was not a reason to delay the delivery of parking solutions in this area of very significant parking demand.

(C)
Chris Pearson asked Councillor T Swift, Leader about the conduct of candidates during local elections and whether he would urge Party Group Leaders to sign the Clean Campaign Pledge for Calderdale. 
Councillor T Swift thanked Mr Pearson for this question and did understand very well the issues behind this question, and understands what he was saying regarding the Warley by-election in particular. 

However, as this question related more to party politics than to the Council's direct responsibilities, Councillor T Swift did not think that it was appropriate for him to give a definitive answer, so he would arrange for Mr Pearson’s question to be circulated to each of the political groups to ask them to discuss it and respond directly should they wish to do so. This would include facilitating a discussion with his Labour party colleagues.

Councillor T Swift did not want Mr Pearson to think that he was hiding his own views, so he told him briefly what he thought and although his initial reaction was to think that yes, there should be some sort of code of conduct, he had to say on reflection that he was not sure that it was in fact practical.

Of course political candidates should strive always to tell the truth. But one person’s determination to tell the truth may be seen by another as a personal attack. 

And Mr Pearson’s suggested code goes well beyond this and reflected a particular view about what issues were quite properly and legitimately matters for electoral debate. 

So whilst Councillor T Swift appreciated Mr Pearson's question, and accepted the genuine motives that lie behind it, it reflected an idealistic approach that was both unachievable and capable of unexpected consequences. Councillor T Swift would hope that anyone who sought public office would uphold the Nolan principles of public service, and would consider whether the way they campaign for election was consistent with them. And he was very clear that how parties and candidates conduct themselves during a campaign was a matter of legitimate public debate which reflected on both the party and the individual candidate.

It was Councillor T Swift’s personal belief, however, that even if it sometimes meant that people would appear to be rewarded for inaccurate and dishonest campaigns, we were best served by a political system that, within the law, allows the fullest possible exchange of views and opinions.
75 CABINET RECOMMENDATIONS
(A)
HALIFAX TOWN CENTRE AND CENTRAL LIBRARY AND ARCHIVE – (CABINET, 12TH NOVEMBER 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 87/B62) 





It was moved by Councillor T Swift,





Seconded by Councillor Battye,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 87/B62 be approved.

It was moved as an AMENDMENT by Councillor Thompson,




Seconded by Councillor Baines 

that the recommendation be amended by deleting all part (b) and substituting: 

‘that Council approve the refurbishment of the Central Library and Archive in its current position and that negotiations restart with METRO and any developers and landowners in the area to develop a new shopping centre incorporating a Bus Station at street level from Winding Road with shopping complex above”.

Councillors Ford, Peel, McAllister, B Collins, Stout, Lynn, Battye, Metcalfe, Lambert, Evans and Mrs Nash commented on the amendment.

The AMENDMENT on being put to the vote was not carried. 

The provisions of Council Procedure Rule 18.4 having been complied with a recorded vote was taken.

The following 17 Members voted for the amendment:

	S Baines 
	R H Marshall 

	K Barret 
	A McAllister

	C Beal
	M Peel

	S L Benton
	C Pillai

	J P E Caffrey 
	C Raistrick 

	Mrs G M Carter
	C Stout 

	J F B Ford 
	M J C Thompson 

	G T Hall 
	R W Thornber 

	D E Kirton
	


The following 31 Members voted against the amendment:

	F Ali 
	E A Martin

	Mrs P M Allen 
	R Metcalfe

	J D Baker

	Mrs P Nash

	J M Battye

	H J Rivron

	J Booth
	F Shoukat

	M Burton
	B T R Smith

	Mrs A Collins

	D Sutherland

	B K Collins
	S Sweeney

	D Draycott
	M K Swift

	A Evans
	T Swift

	N Fekri

	P J Wardhaugh

	Mrs Goldthorpe
	A D Wilkinson

	D Hardy
	C V Winterburn

	M G James
	D K Young

	L R Lambert
	S R Young

	J M Lynn
	


The Mayor abstained from voting.

Councillors Mrs Carter, Peel, B Collins, Raistrick, James, Winterburn, Fekri and Stout commented on the Cabinet recommendation.

RESOLVED that approval be given to the relocation of the Central Library and Archive from its current Northgate site to the site at Square Spire, and to the capital costs by way of prudential borrowing required to implement that relocation as detailed under Option A in the joint report of the Director for Communities and Director, Economy and Environment

(B)
LOCALISED COUNCIL TAX SUPPORT - (CABINET, 12TH NOVEMBER 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 88/B64)



It was moved by Councillor T Swift,



Seconded by Councillor Mrs Nash

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 88/B64 be approved.

RESOLVED that: 

(a) the proposed localised Council Tax Support Scheme for 2013/14 as detailed in and attached to the Director for Communities’ written report be approved; and 

(b) the Director for Communities be authorised, in consultation with the Cabinet Member for Communities and the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services, to amend the scheme, restricted to those amendments required to incorporate further guidance published by the Department of Communities and Local Government up until 31st January 2014. 

(C) 
LOCALISED BUSINESS RATES - (CABINET, 12TH NOVEMBER 2012 - MINUTE NUMBER 90/B65)  



It was moved by Councillor T Swift,



Seconded by Councillor Mrs Nash

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 90/B65 be approved.

It was moved as an AMENDMENT by Councillor Mrs Carter,




Seconded by Councillor McAllister 

that the recommendation be amended by deleting all part (a) and substituting: 

‘The Council approves the Annual National Non-Domestic Contributions Return”. 

The AMENDMENT on being put to the vote was not carried. 

RESOLVED that the authority to approve the annual National Non-Domestic Contributions Return be delegated to Cabinet. 

(D) 
CLUSTER OF EMPTY HOMES – FUNDING (CABINET, 12TH NOVEMBER 2012 - MINUTE NUMBER 92/B67)  

It was moved by Councillor T Swift,



Seconded by Councillor B Collins

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 92/B67 be approved.

Councillors Mrs Carter, Battye and Raistrick commented on the recommendation.

RESOLVED 
that the £599,967 funding allocated from Government to bring 130 empty properties in clusters around the Halifax town centre back into use be included within the Council’s capital programme and used for that purpose.

(E) 
TRIENNIAL REVIEW OF GAMBLING ACT 2005 STATEMENT OF PRINCIPLES - (CABINET, 12TH NOVEMBER 2012 - MINUTE NUMBER 95/B69)  

It was moved by Councillor T Swift,



Seconded by Councillor Mrs Nash

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 95/B69 be approved.

RESOLVED that the amended Gambling Act 2005 Statement of Principles be approved. 

76 PLANNING COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION


(A) 
PLANNING ENFORCEMENT: PERFORMANCE REPORT AND DRAFT ENFORCEMENT POLICY – (PLANNING COMMITTEE, 2ND OCTOBER 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 22/H25)


It was moved by Councillor Sweeney,




Seconded by Councillor Burton 

that the recommendation of the Planning Committee contained in Minute Number 22/H25 be approved.

RESOLVED that the revised Enforcement Policy be approved. 

77 LICENSING AND REGULATORY COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION
(A)
AMENDMENT OF DELEGATED POWERS TO ALLOW LICENSING ENFORCEMENT OFFICERS TO ENFORCE THE SMOKE-FREE REGULATIONS 2006 AND 2007 FOR REGULATION OF SMOKING WITHIN LICENSED PREMISES - (LICENSING AND REGULATORY COMMITTEE, 8TH OCTOBER 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 30/L21)

 
It was moved by Councillor S Young,




Seconded by Councillor Lambert
that the recommendation of the Licensing and Regulatory Committee contained in Minute Number 30/L21 be approved.

RESOLVED that  

(a) the Council Functions detailed at Part 3 of the Constitution be amended to include the following provision: 

“Head of Customer Services and Communications be granted the power to enforce the Smoke-Free Regulations 2006 and 2007 within premises licensed under the Licensing Act 2003”; and 

(b) the Head of Customer Services and Communications be authorised to carry out the necessary procedures to implement the above.
78 GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS

(A) MEETING TIMETABLE 2013/2014 – (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 5TH NOVEMBER 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 18/J9)

It was moved by Councillor B Collins,

Seconded by Councillor Winterburn

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 18/J9 be approved.

Councillors Fekri and Raistrick commented on the recommendation. 

RESOLVED that 

(a) the meeting timetable for 2013/14 municipal year be approved as set out on the following page;
(b) the Council meeting scheduled for Wednesday 25th September 2013 be rearranged for Thursday 26th September 2013, to avoid clashing with the main political party conferences; 

(c) the Budget Council meeting in 2014 be held on Monday 24th February 2014; and 

(d) the Annual Council meeting in 2014 be held on Wednesday 21st May 2014 commencing at 1200 hours. 

All meetings commence at 1800 hours unless otherwise stated
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BUDGET COUNCIL – MONDAY 24TH FEBRUARY 2014

ANNUAL COUNCIL – WEDNESDAY 21ST MAY 2014

(B) ARRANGEMENTS FOR COUNCIL MEETINGS – QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE TO CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 5TH NOVEMBER 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 19/J12)

It was moved by Councillor B Collins,

Seconded by Councillor Winterburn
that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 19/J12 be approved.

Councillors McAllister and M K Swift commented on the recommendation.

RESOLVED that opportunity be provided to enable Members to comment on the work of the Scrutiny Panels and Committees at meetings of the Council, in addition to being able to ask questions, without notice, of the Chairs, and Council Procedure Rule 21 of the Council Procedure Rules at Part 4 of the Constitution be amended to read as follows:
“21.1
At each ordinary meeting of the Council any Member of the Council may:

(a) comment on, or ask the Chair, or in their absence the Deputy Chair, of a Scrutiny Panel a question without notice about, the discharge of the Scrutiny Panel’s role and responsibilities since the last meeting of the Council;

(b) comment on, or ask the Chair, or in their absence the Deputy Chair, of a Committee a question without notice about, the discharge of the Committee’s role and responsibilities since the last meeting of the Council.

21.2
A maximum period of 30 minutes will be allowed at the Council meeting for making comments or answering questions under this Rule.  The Mayor will have the discretion to extend the maximum period to enable a comment to be made or question to be answered having regard to the business to be considered at the Council meeting.”

(C) EXECUTIVE DECISION TAKING AND ACCESS TO INFORMATION – NEW REGULATIONS (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 5TH NOVEMBER 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 20/J12)

It was moved by Councillor B Collins,

Seconded by Councillor Winterburn

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 20/J12 be approved.

RESOLVED that the introduction of the new Regulations be noted and 

(a) Key Decisions of the executive continue to be published over a four month period in a Key Decisions List;

(b) the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services be authorised to make the necessary changes to the Access to Information Procedure Rules at Part 4 of the Constitution to reflect the requirements of the Local Authorities (Executive Arrangements) (Meetings and Access to Information) (England) Regulations 2012; and

(c) the new Head of Paid Service function of granting dispensations to Cabinet Members where they have declared a conflict of interest in a decision being considered by the Cabinet be exercised in consultation with the Chair of the Standards Committee and the Monitoring Officer, except in cases of urgency where the Head of Paid Service be authorised to act without consultation taking place, and Article 12 – Officers at Part 2 of the Constitution be amended accordingly, and the Standards Committee be asked to review the arrangements for considering requests for dispensations from Members across the Council.
(D) CORPORATE ARRANGEMENTS FOR CONSULTATION AND INFORMATION SHARING WITH RECOGNISED TRADE UNIONS (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 12TH NOVEMBER 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 22/J14)

It was moved by Councillor B Collins,

Seconded by Councillor Winterburn

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 22/J14 be approved.

It was moved as an AMENDMENT by Councillor McAllister,




Seconded by Councillor Baines

that the recommendation be amended to include in the Employment Relations Forum - Terms of Reference: 

3.3 - Substitutes permitted (but not to be Members of the Governance and Business Committee). 

The AMENDMENT on being put to the vote was carried and became part of the Substantive Motion. 

RESOLVED that the existing Employees Forum and Employees Forum (Education Staff Unions) be replaced with a single Employment Relations Forum to enable Members to meet with a group of recognised Trade Unions for dialogue and information sharing on employment issues of corporate or major significance arising from national, corporate or local agendas, with the following terms of reference:


Employment Relations Forum – Terms of Reference

1         Remit

1.1
To enable Members to meet with the recognised Trade Unions for dialogue and information sharing on employment issues of corporate or major significance, arising from national, corporate or local agendas. The Forum will not consider issues relating to individual employees.  Areas of discussion may include employment matters such as ways of working, working terms, conditions and practices, Human Resources policies, health and safety or wellbeing issues. The Forum will receive advice from the Head of Human Resources.

1.2   
To refer matters of consultation to the HR consultation groups and receive update/ feedback.

2
Meetings 

2.1
Meetings will take place once per meeting cycle for up to 1 ½ hours specifically taking account of the cycle for Governance and Business Committee.  Additional meetings will be arranged if the need arises following discussion with the Chair.  The Council side (advised by the Head of Human Resources)   and the Trade Unions side representatives may pre meet prior to the meeting for ½ hour.

3
Membership of the Forum 

3.1
Employer’s side – 5 Members, with the Chair to be the Cabinet Member for Performance and Resources, and the other four Members as appointed by the Council (but not to be Members of the Governance and Business Committee). 

3.2
Employee side – 1 member from each of the recognised Trade Unions.

3.3
Substitutes permitted (but not to be Members of the Governance and Business Committee.) 
4
Quorum 

4.1
As the Forum is not a decision making meeting, formal quorum numbers are not required, however it’s unlikely that meetings will be valuable with fewer than 3 Members and 3 Trades Union representatives present.

5
Secretariat, Minutes and Agenda Preparation

5.1
The Head of Democratic and Partnerships Services will provide secretariat support for the Forum.

5.2
The minutes will be agreed by the Chair in consultation with the Head of Human Resources. Minutes will be circulated to all members of the Forum and will be submitted to Governance and Business Committee for information. It is not intended that the minutes form a binding or legally enforceable agreement or record of the meeting. 

5.3
The agenda items will be agreed with the Chair seven working days in advance of a meeting and the agenda papers sent out immediately thereafter.  This will facilitate attendance of other officers as required for relevant agenda items. Urgent items arising after the agenda papers have been sent out to be referred to the Chair for decision on inclusion in advance of meeting. 

6
Forum Review

6.1
The Head of Human Resources will facilitate an annual review of the working of the Forum including TU membership. Proposals to amend the Forum’s Terms of Reference will be referred to the Governance and Business Committee for determination.
79 PROCEDURAL MOTION UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 16.11 – PROCEED TO THE NEXT BUSINESS 





It was moved by Councillor McAllister,




Seconded by Councillor Baines 


that the Council proceed to the next business. 

The Motion on being put to the vote was not carried. 

The provisions of Council Procedure Rule 18.4 having been complied with a recorded vote was taken.

No Members voted for the Motion.
The following 33 Members voted against the Motion:

	F Ali 
	R Metcalfe

	Mrs P M Allen 
	Mrs P Nash

	J D Baker

	C Raistrick 

	J M Battye

	H J Rivron

	J Booth
	F Shoukat

	M Burton
	B T R Smith

	Mrs A Collins

	C Stout 

	B K Collins
	D Sutherland

	D Draycott
	S Sweeney

	A Evans
	M K Swift

	N Fekri

	T Swift

	Mrs Goldthorpe
	P J Wardhaugh

	D Hardy
	A D Wilkinson

	M G James
	C V Winterburn

	L R Lambert
	D K Young

	J M Lynn
	S R Young

	E A Martin
	


The Mayor and Councillor Beal abstained from voting.

80 MOTION UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 14

(A) 
THE FUTURE OF SOCIAL CARE 




It was moved by Councillor Mrs Goldthorpe, 




Seconded by Councillor Metcalfe 


that this Council notes:

the report of the Commission on Funding of Care and Support chaired by Andrew Dilnot was sent to the Chancellor of the Exchequer and the then Secretary of State for Health on 4th July 2010.  The report recommended, amongst other things, that:


a)
a cap should be set on an individual’s contributions, and  

b) 
the upper threshold for means-testing should be raised. 


This Council also notes the recent comments of the Care Minister, Norman Lamb MP, that: “My personal view is that we just have to get on and do Dilnot. We could achieve quite a significant breakthrough in the next two years”.
This Council calls upon Her Majesty’s Government to:

(i)
bring forward legislation to implement these two proposals without any further delay; and 

(ii)
ensure that the necessary funding provided to all local authorities is based upon the demographics of the eligible population rather than an arbitrary formula. 

The Council therefore asks the Chief Executive and the Leader of the Council to write to the Secretary of State for Health and the Members of Parliament for Halifax and Calder Valley outlining these concerns, and also to write to the Care Minister welcoming his comments and urging him to ensure that significant progress is made on this issue within the next two years, if not sooner.


Councillors Rivron, Battye, Raistrick, Fekri and B Collins commented on the Motion.

RESOLVED that this Council notes the report of the Commission on Funding of Care and Support chaired by Andrew Dilnot was sent to the Chancellor of the Exchequer and the then Secretary of State for Health on 4th July 2010. The report recommended, amongst other things, that:
a)
a cap should be set on an individual’s contributions, and  

b) 
the upper threshold for means-testing should be raised. 


This Council also notes the recent comments of the Care Minister, Norman Lamb MP, that: “My personal view is that we just have to get on and do Dilnot. We could achieve quite a significant breakthrough in the next two years”.

This Council calls upon Her Majesty’s Government to:

(i)
bring forward legislation to implement these two proposals without any further delay; and 

(ii)
ensure that the necessary funding provided to all local authorities is based upon the demographics of the eligible population rather than an arbitrary formula. 

The Council therefore asks the Chief Executive and the Leader of the Council to write to the Secretary of State for Health and the Members of Parliament for Halifax and Calder Valley outlining these concerns, and also to write to the Care Minister welcoming his comments and urging him to ensure that significant progress is made on this issue within the next two years, if not sooner.

(B) 
WELFARE REFORM





It was moved by Councillor Mrs Nash,




Seconded by Councillor Baker 



that this Council notes:

· a recent speech Secretary of State for Work and Pensions regarding his future welfare reform plans

· that it is not Coalition Government policy to cap benefits for families with more than two children or to withdraw housing benefit from under-25s. 

· the Liberal Democrats have not agreed to either proposal. 

· that the Liberal Democrats have not signed up to the suggested further £10bn of cuts in the welfare budget and no agreement has been reached.

The Council believes that if Britain has to make more savings as a country the government must ensure that any further cuts in government spending or increases in taxation fall primarily on those best able to bear such changes.

The Council therefore asks the Chief Executive to write to the Prime Minister and the Deputy Prime Minister opposing these further welfare reform plans. 

It was moved as an AMENDMENT by Councillor D Young,


Seconded by Councillor Mrs A Collins 

that the recommendation be amended by deleting all words from the second bullet point to the end and substituting:  

· that in Government, only the Conservative Party supports a policy to cap benefits for families with more than two children and the proposed withdrawal of housing benefit from under 25s;
· that only the Conservative Party has suggested a further £10 billion of cuts in the welfare budget;
· that under the Conservative Chancellor’s proposals, it is estimated that 8000 millionaires will gain an average of a least £107,500 each from abolition of the top (50p) income tax rate. 


The Council believes: 

· that if Britain has to make more savings as a country, the Government must ensure that any further cuts in government spending or increases in taxation fall primarily on those best able to bear such changes. 

Based on the work of its own Communities Scrutiny Panel, the Council further believes:  

· that the reforms will have a disproportionate effect on women whose child-related income will be paid less often and, in future, often to men, removing a safeguard that has been seen as essential by every government since 1946;
· that the announced changes to council tax benefit, the new under-occupancy rules for housing-related benefits and other proposes measures will load the pain of austerity on those least able to bear it. 

Therefore this Council asks the Chief Executive to write to the Prime Minister and the Deputy Prime Minister opposing the Government’s further welfare reform plans. 

Councillors Rivron, Booth, Metcalfe, Raistrick, Mrs Allen, Battye, B Collins and Stout commented on the Amendment.

The AMENDMENT on being put to the vote was carried and became part of the Substantive Motion. 

RESOLVED that this Council notes:

· a recent speech by the Secretary of State for Work and Pensions regarding his future welfare reform plans;
· that in Government, only the Conservative Party supports a policy to cap benefits for families with more than two children and the proposed withdrawal of housing benefit from under 25s;

· that only the Conservative Party has suggested a further £10 billion of cuts in the welfare budget;

· that under the Conservative Chancellor’s proposals, it is estimated that 8000 millionaires will gain an average of a least £107,500 each from abolition of the top (50p) income tax rate. 


The Council believes: 

· that if Britain has to make more savings as a country, the Government must ensure that any further cuts in government spending or increases in taxation fall primarily on those best able to bear such changes. 

Based on the work of its own Communities Scrutiny Panel, the Council further believes:  

· that the reforms will have a disproportionate effect on women whose child-related income will be paid less often and, in future, often to men, removing a safeguard that has been seen as essential by every government since 1946;

· that the announced changes to council tax benefit, the new under-occupancy rules for housing-related benefits and other proposes measures will load the pain of austerity on those least able to bear it. 

Therefore this Council asks the Chief Executive to write to the Prime Minister and the Deputy Prime Minister opposing the Government’s further welfare reform plans. 

(C) 
EQUAL MARRIAGE 





It was moved by Councillor S Young,




Seconded by Councillor Booth
that the Council recognises that: 

all residents should be treated equally and should not be barred from any aspect of civil society either because of their beliefs, race, gender status, disability or sexual orientation.
The Council notes: 

the recent Government consultation on extending the legal form of marriage to same-sex couples, and the commitment of Calderdale Council to equal rights for lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgendered persons.
The Council acknowledges and welcomes the positive efforts of the last Government to support lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender rights, including:
· Equal legal age of consent;

· Adoption rights for same-sex couples;

· Fertility treatment rights;

· Introduction of civil partnerships for same-sex couples.
The Council supports the current government's efforts to build on this progress, and legislate for equal Civil Marriage and also calls for equal Civil Partnerships.
The Council requests that the Chief Executive and the Leader of the Council write to Linda Riordan MP and Craig Whitaker MP requesting they vote in favour in any Parliamentary vote supporting the equal marriage rights of lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgendered couples to bring any proposed legislation to a reality and that they lobby for equal Civil Partnerships.

Councillors Rivron, Draycott, Baker, Fekri, Winterburn and Battye                                     commented on the Motion.
RESOLVED that the Council recognises that: 

all residents should be treated equally and should not be barred from any aspect of civil society either because of their beliefs, race, gender status, disability or sexual orientation.

The Council notes: 

the recent Government consultation on extending the legal form of marriage to same-sex couples, and the commitment of Calderdale Council to equal rights for lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgendered persons.

The Council acknowledges and welcomes the positive efforts of the last Government to support lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender rights, including:
· Equal legal age of consent;

· Adoption rights for same-sex couples;

· Fertility treatment rights;

· Introduction of civil partnerships for same-sex couples.

The Council supports the current government's efforts to build on this progress, and legislate for equal Civil Marriage and also calls for equal Civil Partnerships.
The Council requests that the Chief Executive and the Leader of the Council write to Linda Riordan MP and Craig Whitaker MP requesting they vote in favour in any Parliamentary vote supporting the equal marriage rights of lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgendered couples to bring any proposed legislation to a reality and that they lobby for equal Civil Partnerships.

(D) 
WEST YORKSHIRE FIRE SERVICE 





It was moved by Councillor Wilkinson,




Seconded by Councillor Draycott
1. 
that this Council notes :
a) the Coalition Government’s 25% national cuts to Fire and Rescue Services. 
b) that 60% of the funding for West Yorkshire Fire Service comes from Government grant.


c) that reductions in Government Grant have been unfairly distributed leading to the Metropolitan Brigades receiving a disproportionate reduction in grant compared to other parts of the country including London and the South of England. Metropolitan Brigades have had to make percentage cuts double those of the national average and shoulder the burden of over 80% of the national cuts.


d) Metropolitan Brigades serve some of the most deprived parts of the country and deprivation is the greatest single determining factor of risk with regard to incidence of fire.
e) that the West Yorkshire Fire Service has already seen its grant reduced by £5.9 million and if the Government persists with its current funding policies and formulae it will see a further £8 - £14 million reduction in funding by March 2015.
f) that the West Yorkshire Fire Service has already made significant efficiency savings of over £7 million in the last two years.
g) that the West Yorkshire Fire Service has the lowest expenditure per head of population and the lowest grant of all Metropolitan Brigades.
 2.
The Council believes that the Coalition Government’s cuts to Fire Services go too far, have a disproportionate effect on the people of West Yorkshire and will put lives at risk.
3. 
The Council resolves to lobby Government to reconsider its position on funding Fire and Rescue authorities and to liaise with other West Yorkshire Authorities in order to present a strong, united and consistent case.
Councillors Benton, T Swift, Kirton, Baines, Peel, Rivron, Mrs Nash, Stout, Lynn and Hall commented on the Motion.

RESOLVED that: 

1. 
this Council notes :

a) the Coalition Government’s 25% national cuts to Fire and Rescue Services. 
b) that 60% of the funding for West Yorkshire Fire Service comes from Government grant.
c) that reductions in Government Grant have been unfairly distributed leading to the Metropolitan Brigades receiving a disproportionate reduction in grant compared to other parts of the country including London and the South of England. Metropolitan Brigades have had to make percentage cuts double those of the national average and shoulder the burden of over 80% of the national cuts.
d) Metropolitan Brigades serve some of the most deprived parts of the country and deprivation is the greatest single determining factor of risk with regard to incidence of fire.
e) that the West Yorkshire Fire Service has already seen its grant reduced by £5.9 million and if the Government persists with its current funding policies and formulae it will see a further £8 - £14 million reduction in funding by March 2015.

f) that the West Yorkshire Fire Service has already made significant efficiency savings of over £7 million in the last two years.

g) that the West Yorkshire Fire Service has the lowest expenditure per head of population and the lowest grant of all Metropolitan Brigades.

 2.
the Council believes that the Coalition Government’s cuts to Fire Services go too far, have a disproportionate effect on the people of West Yorkshire and will put lives at risk.

3. 
the Council resolves to lobby Government to reconsider its position on funding Fire and Rescue authorities and to liaise with other West Yorkshire Authorities in order to present a strong, united and consistent case.
(Councillors Smith and Wardhaugh each declared an interest in the above item as Members of the West Yorkshire Fire and Rescue Authority and left the meeting for the discussion and voting thereon.) 

81 APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS AND SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS TO SERVE ON SCRUTINY PANELS AND COUNCIL COMMITTEES




It was moved by Councillor T Swift, 



Seconded by Councillor Battye, and 
RESOLVED that Councillors be appointed to serve as Members and Substitute Members of Scrutiny Panels and Committees for the remainder of the 2012/13 municipal year as follows:

	Licensing and Regulatory Committee 
	-
	Councillor Shoukat to replace Councillor Martin as a Labour Member



	Employment Relations Forum 
	-
	Cabinet Member for Performance and Resources (Chair) 

Councillor Battye 

Councillors Mrs A Collins 

Councillor Caffrey 

Councillor Hall 


82 REPRESENTATION ON OUTSIDE BODIES

No nominations were proposed. 
	PATROL Joint Committee
	-
	Member Vacancy


83 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 13
(A) 
Councillor Raistrick asked Councillor B Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment about the level of overpayment in off street parking charges and the claiming back of VAT. 
Councillor B Collins responded that our Pay and Display machines only record the total cash entered into them which may or may not include an overpayment. They do not have the facility to determine the difference between the two. Consequently, we are unable to supply Councillor Raistrick with the information requested and it is not possible to seek a VAT rebate.
(B)
Councillor Raistrick asked Councillor B Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment about the level of business rates generated by the Broad Street development in Halifax and estimates from a redeveloped Northgate House and Central Library site. 
Councillor Collins responded that the Valuation Office Agency (VOA), an executive agency of HM Revenues and Customs, is currently assessing the rateable value to be applied to each unit within the Broad Street development. None of the units that are occupied are currently assessed so business rates are not being collected at present. Some of the valuations are of a more complex nature, e.g. Vue Cinema, which will not be assessed on the normal rentals method of valuation but will require assessment by the VOA’s specialist valuation unit. However, as soon as the properties have been assessed and the valuations received from the VOA, bills will be issued and rates will be payable from the date of occupation. We cannot, at this stage therefore, advise on what the total rates due on the Broad Street development might be.  

At least for the current year, the Council is cushioned and insulated from any adverse or favourable fluctuations in the business rates tax base as the Council receives a proportion of the national business rates pool on a formula basis. We will receive no direct benefit from the growth in the tax base therefore in the current year.

However, from 2013/14 the Government is introducing the business rate retention scheme which will allow local authorities to retain some benefit from growth in business rates but also share the risk of any retraction. The Government has just confirmed its proposals for the share of business rates which local authorities will be able to retain and the levy which it will have to pay to Government on any growth in business rates. The exact amount of business rate growth which councils will be able to retain from 2013/14 will be governed by these proposals.

The amount of business rate income which might be generated from the development of the Northgate House and central library site depends on the amount of retail accommodation which could be accommodated on the site, and would be informed by the final proposals for the site.  It is currently estimated the total non domestic rates income for the site could be around £400,000 per annum.

(C)
Councillor Fekri asked Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member for Children’s Social Care about the commissioning of materials for use in schools to tell the story of Malala Yousafzai and the encouraging of schools to follow the United Nations example and support Malala’s story on 10th November 2013.
Councillor M K Swift responded that she would ask the Director, Children and Young People’s Services to raise this matter with the Chairpersons of the Headteacher Associations at their regular meetings in order to request that they consider this important issue within the school’s curriculum and especially on this day 2013.

She would also consider whether the Youth Service can consider any suitable materials for this issue.

84 REPORTS OF THE LEADER AND CABINET MEMBERS
(A) LEADER’S REPORT

Councillor T Swift, Leader, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

Welcome

This will be the first Council meeting attended by our new Chief Executive, Merran McRae, so I will start this report by formally welcoming her to Calderdale – although I suspect she has been so immersed in our issues already that she feels to have been here much longer! 

Armed Forces Covenant and Remembrance Sunday

It was a genuine privilege to sign the Armed Forces Community Covenant on behalf of the Council on Remembrance Day. Signing the Covenant is an important way for Calderdale to show its gratitude and respect to those who put their lives at risk to protect our freedom. It highlights the boroughs commitment to making sure that Armed Forces, veterans and their families get the services and support they need, and are treated with the dignity they deserve.

I know that this is a commitment shared by all councillors and all parties; indeed, the original decision to sign the Covenant was proposed and taken forward by Councillor Battye, and it was under Councillor Baines as Leader that the Council first agreed to mark Armed Forces Day. I would also like to thank every Councillor who supported the Mayor in showing our respect on Remembrance Day.

As we move into 2014, and the Centenary of the start of the First World War, I trust that we will find ways to mark that event which properly capture the magnitude of the sacrifice represented by that tragic conflict, and the critical role it played in shaping our communities in the 20th Century.

The Council budget 

Many colleagues will have spent much of the past cycle in budget group meetings – I think I have attended 15! And of course there have been many, many more discussions about the financial position.

I said in my last report that the Council has already reduced the amount of money it spends each year by £40m (equivalent to more than 15% of its total budget) since 2010, and expected to be making savings of £71m per year (more than a quarter of the budget) by the end of the next three year period, rising to £84m, or nearly one third of our budget, in five years time.

In the past two months, the situation has not improved. The Government used the Conservative party conference to change the rules on Council tax limits and Council tax freezes – which we think will cost us at least £1m per year cumulatively over the next three years – and we have identified an issue over the funding for nurseries which we believe means that Early Intervention Grant could be cut by as much as £2.1m, adding to the savings to be found in this and future years.

which leads to .... Shaping the Future

Faced with cuts of this magnitude, salami slicing is not an option. We need to be clearer in our vision of what the Council can achieve for the communities of Calderdale, and refocus our ways of working and our resources in the light of that vision. One element of this has been reflected in the early budget review process, with an emphasis on early intervention, genuine prevention, and understanding how we can plan for and manage demand for costly interventions over the medium term.

I want Calderdale to remain an innovative council, and as part of that hope we can be even more open to talking to other councils, and to other people in both the public and private sector, to learn how we can do things differently. Last week, Robin Tuddenham organised a seminar for various members and officers led by the New Local Government Network to challenge us with the approaches other local authorities are taking. We need to take time occasionally to step back from day to day decisions and think about the big challenges if we are to remain in control of our own future, as a community and as a Council, rather than simply respond to events.

Moving on from the Floods

I know that many of us still breathe a sigh of relief every time we get through another wet day without any further significant flooding. Because it has been so wet this year, I think we all know that we are going to have a few more nervous times over the winter. In the meantime, the work of recovery from the summer’s floods has been continuing – full Council takes place after the launch of the Valley of Light events, which have been funded to help revitalise the Upper Valley economy; and by January, we hope to have detailed plans in place for short-term flood prevention and drainage measures (there is about £3m available to fund these) and the start of a priority programme to lobby for the most effective longer-term investments.

On a less positive note, our fears about the likely level of Government support with the costs of the floods have been realised. Out of the £2.6m total cost to the Council, and the £1.6m identified additional spend within that, it looks as if our help through the ‘Bellwin’ scheme will be well below £100,000. I notice that North Yorkshire County Council have been complaining that they have not received any help with highways repairs through flooding, and this has also been our experience. It is all very well for Government ministers to tell us that these matters are our responsibility, but when budgets are already being squeezed by quite unprecedented amounts – and we do not even have the option of raising funds locally if we wanted to - it is completely unrealistic to expect Councils to manage without the certainty of a safety net from national resources.

Keeping it short...

There are many other issues that I could cover in this report, but I suspect we will have a long meeting and this will be sufficient. The minutes of the previous two Cabinet meetings will of course inform Members of the major decisions that have been taken since the last Council. There are many discussions, but few decisions or solid proposals, arising from the Leeds City Region deal, and I expect these to feature on Cabinet and scrutiny agendas in the New Year.

(B)  CABINET MEMBER REPORTS

(i) Deputy Leader

Councillor Janet Battye, Deputy Leader, submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Budget preparation: Work on preparing budget proposals has intensified over the last few weeks through the Budget Review groups. We are taking a different, more strategic approach this time rather than “salami-slicing”. While we pull this into shape, we are awaiting information from the government about next year’s funding settlements which are now likely to be received just before Christmas.

Green and environmental work: Through both the LCR Green Economy Panel and Calderdale Energy Futures, proposals are being worked up to develop more renewable energy and reduce carbon emissions. I attended a meeting of the All Yorkshire Parliamentary Group to hear them discuss this with power companies and other interest groups, heralding the Energy Bill due to be published this week. We’re continuing to try to tackle fuel poverty and affordable warmth locally – and examine the potential of community energy schemes.

Health and Wellbeing: Consultation is now underway on the draft Strategy: a further “Assembly” meeting is planned for mid-December. The tendering for the Healthwatch influencing and signposting services is nearing completion, and the outcome will be coming to Cabinet shortly. We are collaborating with Kirklees on the advocacy service for the next year, funding through a grant, so that we can develop a more accurate understanding of need and demand. Preparations for the transfer of Public Health are being worked through: [particular priorities for us are around improving lifestyles to reduce inequalities in health (especially childhood obesity, smoking rates, and the harm caused by alcohol, as well as reducing infant mortality in the borough).

Transforming Local and Neighbourhood services: We have now had three meetings of the project Board, examining such key issues around integration of services, local management, and the role of volunteers, As we develop models and options (and look at best practice elsewhere), we will involve Councillors, other stakeholders and staff. Whilst we need to make significant savings, we also want to look at how local people can receive better co-ordinated local services.

Children’s Social Care: Whilst we are all working hard to consolidate the significant improvements that have been made, the next peer review will be taking place this week. My contribution to supporting corporate parenting continues to be through the Fostering Panel, Reg 33 visits and Rec 41 visit to First Response. The Corporate Parenting Awards evening was a wonderful event!

Piece Hall development: Following the award of Heritage Lottery Funding, plans and people are now in place to take this work forward.

Community Covenant: I was delighted that this was signed on the morning of Remembrance Day: this demonstrates the care and concern we have for local service people and their families.

Flood Recovery and resilience: Whilst background planning work continues, the community meetings were successful in both giving people an opportunity to tell their story, but also to give out information about flood prevention products. Whilst most shops and houses are now back in use, there are still some that are not usable and may not be for sometime to come. 

(ii) Communities

Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member for Communities submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

This report provides an update on the latest news from the Communities Directorate.  

Preparing for Welfare Reform 

Our Revenues and Benefits staff are continuing to work hard to prepare for the significant changes that will come with the Governments Welfare Reforms. The Council is expected to begin administering welfare assistance (replacing the existing social fund) and our local Council Tax scheme from April 2013.  This is an extremely challenging agenda: Our aim is to develop services that will make sure we protect the most vulnerable people and communities at a point in time when we are seeing increasingly complex need and demand for support. The proposals for welfare assistance will be presented to the next Cabinet meeting in December.  I have been receiving regular briefings on the subject from officers involved and I can reassure colleagues that we have been working closely with partners to develop our proposals.  We will be organising further partnership events in the New Year to take forward our implementation plan.
Apprentices

I am delighted to be able to tell colleagues about how the directorate is supporting young people into employment.  Recently, we have appointed two apprentices to customer service adviser roles in the Contact Centre after finishing their apprenticeships.  We are now looking to develop further work within our leisure centres and in the safer cleaner greener teams.

Purple Flag week

I am pleased to announce that Calderdale’s Community Safety Partnership has been successful in renewing the Purple Flag Award for Halifax. This is the third year that Halifax has been recognised as a place for a safe and vibrant night out. Feedback from the judges highlighted:

· The exciting developments planned for the Piece Hall and Orange Box and the benefits of the Broad Street complex in drawing more families into town.

· Partnership arrangements for managing crime and disorder in the town centre  - for example the regular Front Line Officers Briefings

· Successful management of the Olympic Torch Event and the Purple Flag Week - especially "Fifty Shades of Purple" (Halifax Town Centre users dressing in purple for a day).

Alcohol Awareness Week

Staying with the theme of keeping our communities safe, the 2012 Alcohol Awareness Week 2012 ran from Monday 19 to Sunday 25 November. This year’s theme was: ‘It’s time to talk about drinking’. As part of the national campaign, Calderdale Community Safety Partnership are working across the borough to raise awareness of the impact alcohol can have on health, personal safety and the wider community. Lifeline Calderdale were out and about in schools and youth clubs all week completing "alcohol audits" to help young people understand their own alcohol consumption. A Road Safety Event at the Victoria Theatre on 22nd November included hard hitting contributions from those whose lives have been damaged by drink driving. The work will continue beyond this week with a CSP Christmas campaign, encouraging people to enjoy the festive season safely.

New Police and Crime Commissioners

As you will all be aware, Calderdale voters recently took part in electing the first ever Police and Crime Commissioner for West Yorkshire.  Calderdale has seen impressively low and falling crime rates in recent years and we hope that the new Commissioner will be able to build on this success in the coming years.

Events for Christmas

Our museums, libraries, parks and leisure centres are all now busy planning some fantastic events and activities for all the family over Christmas.  There are too many to mention all of them but some highlights for colleagues to look out for are:

· Halifax Visitor Centre in the Piece Hall hosts its Christmas Craft Exhibition from the 24th November – 27th January. 

· Bankfield Museum is hosting a great exhibition with items for sale “Handmade in Yorkshire: Christmas Crafts 2012 on Saturday, 1 December

· The ever popular Santa Express at Shibden is on Saturday 15 December
· And there will be the annual Fun Swim at Halifax Pool on the 23rd December
And of course I couldn’t fail to mention the annual pantomime at the Victoria Theatre. This year we are showing Beauty and the Beast and I hope to see you there over the season!

Communities Celebration Event

And finally I am very excited about our forthcoming Celebration Event on 7 December. This event has been held for the past 3 years to recognise the achievement and hard work of staff across the Directorate.  I am always amazed and humbled by the comments made by staff nominating their colleagues.  In these particularly challenging times, it is even more important that we take the time to recognise the contribution of so many going the extra mile for the Council and its citizens. I will be very proud to present awards to some truly inspiring teams and individuals.
(iii) Economy and Environment

Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member for Economy and Environment commented on the success of the Festival of Light event in Todmorden on Saturday 24th November 2012.  The event was being repeated in Hebden Bridge on 29th November and Mytholmroyd on 1st December.  Members were encouraged to attend an open evening with Highways staff on Monday 3rd December 2012. 

Councillor Thompson commented on the Skircoat Parking Review and Councillor B Collins advised that the consultation had not yet closed and there was a drop in session on 29th November 2012.  

Councillor Mrs Carter referred to traffic problems caused in the Ryburn Valley when the M62 had to be closed and asked if Councillor B Collins would be prepared to meet with relevant parties to consider how this might be alleviated.  Councillor B Collins confirmed that he would be happy to take part in such discussions. 
Councillor Hall referred to previous requests which had been submitted for pedestrian crossings on Wakefield Road, Lightcliffe and pedestrian crossing facilities at the traffic light controlled junction on Bradford Road, Bailiff Bridge. Councillor B Collins advised that all requests had to be considered in the context of the Council’s budget position.  

Councillor Raistrick asked why the Council was not able to identify the amounts of overpayments on parking metres.  Councillor B Collins commented that the equipment which the Council currently used did not have a facility to do this.  

Councillor Baker commented about the unwanted 20mph limit which had been introduced in Warley and the need for such limits in other areas.  Councillor B Collins advised that all areas were assessed against the criteria for the use of 20mph limits. 

(iv) 
Education and Life Long Learning

Councillor Evans, Cabinet Member for Education and Lifelong Learning submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Attendance at Regular Meetings: 

I have attended meetings on a weekly basis with the Children & Young Peoples Management Team to discuss and keep up to date with issues. This is in addition to the meetings that take place on a fortnightly basis with the Head of Learning to discuss and develop specific education and learning issues.

I have attended ‘informal cabinet meetings’ to bring Cabinet Members up to date on portfolio matters.

I have attended Children & Young People Scrutiny Panel on an informal basis to listen, comment and contribute as appropriate and attended Children & Young People Budget Review meetings to ensure the appropriate progress is being made. 

Self Improving Schools: 
I have attended the Calderdale Partnership School Improvement Board as a member of this board and supported the process of devolving school contingency funding to those schools requiring school improvement across Calderdale. I will continue to monitor the impact of this funding as a member of the Partnership Board.

Academies

There are currently 20 Academies established in Calderdale as of 1 November, 2012.

There are a further three schools that have had applications approved and are awaiting funding agreements being signed. These schools are St John’s CE Primary School (Rishworth), The Crossley Heath Grammar School and Halifax High at Wellesley Park.

The governing body at Mount Pellon Primary School are in consultation with the DfE regarding conversion to academies through the sponsored academy process.

As of 1 November, 2012 there are 2456 academies open in England. The government are continuing to press local authorities on identifying underachieving schools that could potentially become academies through the sponsored academy process.

Ofsted: 
I can report to Council that following the implementation of the revised Ofsted Framework in September 2012, that a total of eight inspections have taken place in Calderdale. All of these have been within the primary sector and have resulted in seven out of the eight inspections being judged as good overall, one school was judged to be requiring improvement. Schools judged to be requiring improvement will undergo a full re-inspection within two years, dependant on the outcome these schools will remain under close monitoring by Ofsted until judged to be good.

Post 16 Education: 

I can report to Council that the Post 16 Working Party has met and I have been elected as Chair of this group. The Working Party focused on the following:

· Post 16 delivery in Calderdale

· General overview of issues arising from delivery

· LA statutory duties re post 16

The group will continue to focus on these areas with the intention that a borough wide study is conducted with issues that are specific to individual wards and localities.

Key Stage 2 Results: 
It is the intention of the DfE to publish Key stage 2 data mid – December, this will include information on the progress of vulnerable groups including pupils eligible for free school meals at any time during the past 6 years and the progress of looked after Children.

Unvalidated results in Calderdale indicate that 83% of pupils achieved the national benchmark of Level 4 in both English and Mathematics at the end of the key stage. This is a significant increase on the previous year and is well above the 2011 national average of 74%. I would like to take the opportunity to congratulate pupils and staff on these achievements.

Peer Review
Members may be aware that the CYP Directorate has instigated a Peer Review as part of the process of working ourselves out of an OFSTED category. Our Director has targeted what he / we perceive to be our weaker areas and asking the Peer Review to comment and advise on these issues. We know that we are making significant improvements in other areas but want to focus on any weaknesses and deal with them before OFSTED return. Members will be kept informed of progress.

Services to Schools:

Calderdale’s first services for schools (and academies) brochure has been produced, this has been well received by schools on the basis that all services can be found in one place.

An annual survey of the quality of services provided has been undertaken with the findings reported to schools

An experienced Account Manager has been appointed to take forward customer focussed work and support Local Authority service managers to develop their offer.

A programme of regular school visits seeking service feedback has been implemented from September; any urgent issues are reported back to LA service managers. Themes are included in a monthly report to management and a quarterly report is to be taken to main groups (DLT/Heads, Services for Schools Strategic Board, Schools Forum).

An action plan for the next 12 months is currently being developed involving School business managers, headteachers, governors heads and other key groups.

Councillor Fekri asked about the position with regard to Calder High School seeking academy status.  Councillor Evans advised that this situation was complex as the school was currently in Special Measures.  Work was being undertaken, broadly to see what assistance could be provided to the school and Ward Councillors would be included. 

(v)  Performance & Resources

Councillor Smith, Cabinet Member for Performance and Resources submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Finance

Budget preparation – I have chaired a series of meetings of the cross-party budget review group for the Chief Executive’s Office and some areas have been identified for possible inclusion in the Cabinet’s forthcoming draft budget proposals.

Revenue monitoring – The second revenue monitoring report to Cabinet identified a number of challenges for all Directorates. For the Chief Executive’s Office, the forecast is for an overall break-even position.

Insurance – In my previous report I stated that the Council had been nominated for a national award. I am delighted to say that the Council won the award for Counter Fraud Initiative of the Year (Public Sector). I wish to offer my congratulations to all those involved in this success, including our insurers, Zurich, who were our partners in the nomination.

Business Change and Performance Management

Demand Management – Work on developing the Council’s own approach to Demand Management continues. A pilot training session will be run with Communities colleagues in the coming weeks and a demand based review of transport provision across the Council is now well underway.

Software Development – Contract negotiations are currently taking place between Calderdale MBC and a commercial partner for the purpose of developing a mechanism for selling copies of the Council’s internally developed software systems to other Councils. 

Reports in relation to Lean Process Improvement and the recent Home Working Pilot project were taken to Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel (21st November). The Lean report gave details of the excellent progress so far in terms of improvements made and savings achieved. The Home Working report discussed the recent pilot within the BC&PM and HR Services. The many challenges faced during the pilot were quickly overcome and the project is now helping to inform robust HR, Information Governance and ICT processes for Home Working.

Democratic and Partnership Services

Elections – Significant work on the Police Crime Commissioner Election culminated in a successful combined count in Huddersfield on 16th November.  Counting teams, together with supervisor staff, and the Elections Team ensured that Calderdale dealt efficiently with its part in the process.  My thanks to all those involved both at the count and on the polling day itself.
Legal Services – Several major projects have come to a conclusion in recent weeks including the extension to Trinity Academy. Work is ongoing to support the Town Centre Office Strategy, the Piece Hall project and the AM/FM work.
Democratic Services – The Service continues to provide support for the Council’s democratic processes, ensuring that openness and transparency remains at the heart of how we administer services.  Support for the Scrutiny Panels also remains vitally important and significant input into policy development comes from the work of those panels.
Human Resources

Recruitment Campaigns – The resourcing team have actively led and supported approximately 25 recruitment campaigns across Children and Young People’s Service which will have a direct impact upon the Improvement Notice and the Single Integrated Improvement Plan (SIIP). In particular, Service Managers, four Team Managers and the Head of Service –Commissioning & Partnerships have all recently been appointed which is a positive outcome for the service. All other recruitment processes are still live and active with realistic deadlines and targets.

 

Restructures – The team are currently providing HR support for all major service restructures including the AM/FM project.

(vi)  Adults, Health & Social Care

Councillor Metcalfe, Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Social Car submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Integrated Intermediate Service with the NHS- November 1st saw a Partnership Agreement start between Calderdale & Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust (CHFT) and Calderdale Council.  This major partnership working arrangement with adult social care services and  the hospital trust follows months of hard work in preparation and the launch of a new Support and Independence Team. This team of nurses, health and social care staff and therapists has brought together a number of community services and can help people regain their independence and provide support after an accident, illness or injury together with a whole range other types of support and can work wherever they are needed.

Following the Winterbourne View scandal and locally our own serious case review, they both have made a number of wide reaching recommendations for local authorities regarding Safeguarding Adults. Our own safeguarding policies and processes are being actively enhanced to take account of all these findings. The Care Quality Commission (CQC) has also been required to strengthen their operating model.

The AHSC scrutiny panel will be receiving the Safeguarding Adult Board’s 2011/12 Annual Report next month which will highlight an increase in the number of safeguarding alerts and safeguarding adults work. It should be noted that such increases are more due to a greater welcomed awareness on reporting concerns than necessarily indicates levels of abuse have increased. The safeguarding adult’s team are working with children’s services to look at undertaking a talkback survey to understand the views, needs and expectations of people and so ensure our safeguarding practice meets the needs of those who require our support.

Adult Social Care “Vision”- As I mentioned in my last report AHSC staff are been consulted on this new strategic direction for AHSC. A public consultation process will start next month and we look forward to hearing a wide range of views from people who currently use our services and a wider group of stakeholders/partners. I have just finished reading the AHSC’s directorates Local Account document which is a great read packed full of relevant information and highlighting the achievements/ challenges of the last year and the priorities for the coming year. 

I have attended a large number of events over the last few weeks including:-

A well-attended Poverty in Calderdale Conference organised and supported by a number of local churches and organisations, which Councillor McAllister also attended. We both took part in a panel discussion after hearing of experiences of poverty and its impact and the work of some groups in tackling poverty locally.

The Calderdale LD Partnership Board last meeting included an item on the Police Commissioner Elections with three of the West Yorkshire candidates attending who spent some time discussing the role and answering questions, and stopped for a chat over lunch. The Board also discussed the ongoing review on Learning Disabilities.

The third AHSC Neighbourhood Networking Day took place in Mid October on the theme of Health and Social Care in the 21st century. A number of speakers contributed including Bev Maybury who gave an impassioned presentation which was well received.

With colleagues, I attended the important National Children & Adult Services Conference last month. Amongst the crowded agenda I heard addresses from Ministers recently in their new posts, and especially a lot of debate around some of the key issues for local government including the adult social care funding crisis and top slicing funding on early intervention.

The Executive Member for Leeds AHSC, Council Yeadon has visited Calderdale AHSC. This followed my visit to Leeds last August. We visited our day care services at Higgins Close, met the Gateway to Care Team and had a presentation updating us on the shared services partnership between Calderdale and Leeds on our IT social care management system. Visits between neighbouring authorities by lead members are a good opportunity to discuss mutual issues and share good practice.

STOP PRESS- End on some really good news. 

Calderdale Primary Care Trust (PCT) and Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group (CCCG) have agreed on bids for an additional investment of £2.4 million of non-recurring monies on a variety of projects including: - Aids and adaptations, improved support to residential and nursing care, reviewing out of care placements and alternative placements for people leaving hospital in order to improve outcomes in both health and social care.

This is a tremendous boost for health and social care services and I will be able to expand on these projects later when more detail is available. 

(vii) 
Children’s Social Care and Lead Member for Children’s Services

Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member for Children’s Social Care and Lead Member for Children’s Services submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Corporate Parenting

A lot of what I am reporting has already been covered in the newsletter that I circulated to Councillors two weeks ago. 

Last Monday, a number of Councillors attended an excellent training session on corporate parenting run by the National Children’s Bureau. It was very helpful to have a fresh look at how our corporate parenting is developing. 

On Tuesday, I hosted what will I hope be the first of a quarterly “conversation with the lead member”, as another way of sharing information about our progress. My thanks to Stuart Smith and Amanda Venning for putting time into supporting this, and to all the members who came along.

Peer Review

The Peer Review is taking place this week. This will be really important in showing us just how well we are doing on our improvement journey. 

Looked after children

After remaining fairly stable between 350 and 360, in the last couple of weeks our looked after children numbers have dropped below 350 for the first time in more than a year.  The current figure was 346. 

Looked after children celebration event

It was really great to attend this, and to see so many of our children being recognised for what they have achieved. Thank you to the Mayor for attending, to other Councillors who came along, and to all the staff who put so much time and effort into organising this. And it will be a long time before we forget Stuart Smith dressed in red as the ring master!

New Staff

A big welcome to Beate Wagner who start(s)(ed) on Monday as Head of Children’s Social Care. We’ve also appointed Judith Wylie as Head of Commissioning and Partnership, and filled other care manager posts, reducing the number of interim staff. It is important to say, though, that our interims at all levels have done a fantastic job for Calderdale.
DfE Review

Every six months the DFE reviews our progress as we have an ‘improvement notice’. We are making progress:

“There is now in place senior leadership which is both ambitious and has a clear vision for how children’s services should be delivered in Calderdale, with an acknowledged need to bring about change with pace.  This is underpinned by a robust single integrated improvement plan and sound financial planning for the coming operational years”.

There are still challenges.  We need to ensure things continue to improve. We need to ensure that Members visits to Homes and Offices happen. We need to continue to strengthen Team Leadership and management in social care.

Ofsted Inspection of Fostering

The full OFSTED inspection of fostering was really encouraging. They have recognized that this service is improved, and our campaign to recruit foster carers is bearing fruit. Both the Ofsted report and the DfE six month review letter emphasised that we now have a much better understanding of our strengths and weaknesses, and know what we have to do to improve services for our young people – giving us more confidence that we can continue to get better.

The figures speak for themselves:
17 families have been approved so far, and 14 of these are fostering a number of children already. Another 20 families are undergoing assessment.

We are working to ensure that we process applications to become foster carers as quickly as we can.  At the same time, we need to ensure that proper checks are not rushed.  I am sure that we all wish to congratulate the staff in the fostering service for the effort that are making.

Anti Bullying Conference

“Hooray for the Difference“  

This conference celebrated 16 projects funded by Calderdale which raise awareness around bullying. 350 staff have been involved in these projects.

The day of course belonged to the young people: A choir from Ravenscliffe, drama from Halifax High and Ryburn Valley school and from the Young Carers who had had the chance to work with the Proper Job Theatre Company.

So far, over 5000 children have benefited: The conference aimed to share what has been learned and achieved and of course, to fire us up with fresh enthusiasm for what is planned next.

Once again, a huge ‘well done’ to all who took part.

85 QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE TO THE CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES

There were no questions to the Chairs of Scrutiny Panels and Committees from Members.
